Guidance for Troops on Handling Money
 

- Troops should not charge their members fees for participation in troop activities that exceed the actual cost of putting on troop activities and basic troop operating costs.  Any unintended "net profit" should go into a troop account for future use, for a designated charitable project, be donated to DSA, distributed back to the troop members, or dealt with in a way agreed upon by the troop members themselves.  Keep in mind that participation in local Troop events is a benefit of membership in DSA the national organization - the troop member should not have to pay additional fees to be a part of the troop, above and beyond breaking-even on the troop's operating costs.  It is appropriate for troop members to share the troop's administrative costs (such as costs for newsletter production, booth fees, the operation of a website, etc.) via troop dues or donations, but these dues should be designed to cover costs only and may not exceed $12/yr.
 

- Troop leaders or members should not charge fees for their leadership of troop events, but can create preparatory classes designed around badge requirements and charge for those classes.  These classes would be completely independent from DSA, should not be represented as "Troop" or "DSA" events.  However, due to the obvious association with DSA, the classes should be held and operated in a manner consistent with the DSA mission and that would not reflect poorly on DSA.  It is encouraged that if a class designed around one or more badges, that DSA is credited and participants are given information about joining DSA.  For example, one Scout Evaluator held a "Pawcasso" class modeled after DSA's Art of Shaping to help his students see how easy clicker training was - he gave credit to DSA for the idea and encouraged the students to look into DSA.  Handled in this way, these kinds of classes can help further the DSA mission without using DSA to profit a business or individual.
 

- It is inappropriate to "copy" DSA programs that are designed to generate funds for DSA, and hold them for one's own personal profit.  For instance you would not be permitted to copy the curriculum of DSA summer camp for one's own personal profit, or to implement your own system for "selling merit badges."  However, this does not prevent troops from adapting DSA activities or programs in the spirit of enriching their troops and recognizing merit, in a new way that does not reduce support of the national organization.  Some troops have come up with their own "Troop Badges" for participation in various events such as Bell ringing or Campouts in order to recognize their members - this kind of activity is not only appropriate, but encouraged!  However, other than one patch representing troop membership, troop patches should not be put on the Dog Scout uniform.  If you have questions about an idea for a troop activity, don't be afraid to ask the Troop Dept. Director or bring it up on the Troop Leader yahoo group.
 

- Troops are encouraged to share a portion of the proceeds of major fundraisers with the national organization, in order to help keep DSA's Troop Support operations running.  For example, many troops have held charity auctions similar to those held at DSA camps and donated some or all of the proceeds to DSA.  If all of the proceeds of a fundraiser go to DSA national, donations would be tax-deductible regardless of whether the individual troop has received Nonprofit Subgroup status.  (A note of caution: it would actually be illegal for a troop without its own Nonprofit Subgroup status to portray themselves as a nonprofit organization, using DSA's EIN number to solicit funds, and then keep the proceeds for the troop.)
 

- It is OK for a troop to allow non-DSA-members to participate in an event put on by the troop such as a seminar, workshop, etc. and the troop may choose to charge a fee to nonmembers as a fundraising project.  It is important to remember however, that participation in troop activities is a benefit of membership in DSA the national organization.  Participation by nonmembers should be confined to specific events, with a specific reason behind the exception - such as educating the public on a particular topic in a seminar format, fundraising, or collaboration with another dog-oriented group for a particular event.  Troops are encouraged to participate in public education and conduct activities for the benefit of the community at large, but to participate in the troop's own activities, people should be required to become DSA members (although troop leaders may choose to allow prospective members to visit troop activities once or twice to learn more about the group before joining.) 
 

- Whether or not a particular troop has applied for Nonprofit Subgroup status, it is important for troops to follow these general financial guidelines for charitable organizations:  Donated funds should be spent on charitable work and/or activities that further the DSA mission.  Reporting (on the end of the year report) where funds come from, how they are handled, and what they are spent on with transparency and clarity helps to ensure DSA retains credibility as a nonprofit organization.  For both the public and members, it should always be very clear where their money is going.  If the troop dissolves, any assets and funds must be turned over to the National Organization (or another non-profit organization with receipt sent to DSA).  Funds donated to troops that have not received Nonprofit Subgroup status should not be misrepresented as tax-deductible.
